
 

 

 
Gig Harbor 

City Council Meeting 
 

March 09, 2009 
6:00 p.m. 



AGENDA FOR 
GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING 

March 9, 2009 – 6:00 p.m. 
 
 
 

CALL TO ORDER: 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 
1. Approval of the Minutes of City Council Meeting of Feb.23, 2009. 
2. Receive and File: a) Boards / Commission Candidate Review Feb. 23, 2009; b) Gig 

Harbor North Traffic Operations Committee Feb. 25, 2009; c) Operations Committee 
Minutes Feb. 19, 2009; d) Prudential Spirit of Community Letter.  

3. Liquor License Actions: a) Change of Corporate Officers – Moctezumas; b) Added 
Privilege – Harbor Kitchen; c) Special Occasion – Prison Pet Partnership;  
d) Application – Sip at the Wine Bar & Restaurant. 

4. Appointment to the Parks Commission. 
5. Appointment to the Arts Commission. 
6. WWTP Ph. 1 Improvement Project – Escrow Agreement for Retainage. 
7. Sewer Outfall Extension – DNR Easement. 
8. Eddon Boat – Oversight Remedial Action Grant Agreement. 
9. Approval of Payment of Bills for March 9, 2009: Checks #60366 through #60504 in 

the amount of $855,506.06. 
10. Approval of Payroll for the month of February: Checks #5372 through #5393 and 

direct deposits in the amount of $334,255.75. 
 

OLD BUSINESS: 
1. Second Reading of Ordinance – Truck Weight Limits on Pioneer Way. 
 
NEW BUSINESS:    
1. First and Final Reading of Ordinance – Burnham Sehmel Annexation. 
2. Public Hearing and First Reading of Ordinance – Height Restriction Area. 
3. Pioneer Way Brick Planter – Construction Contract and Materials Testing Contract 

Award. 
 
STAFF REPORT:  
1. Greater Peninsula Partnership. 
2. Frontage Road Issue. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
MAYOR’S REPORT / COUNCIL COMMENTS:  



ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 
1. St. Anthony’s Opening Celebration – Fri. March 13th 6:00 p.m. 
2. Operations and Public Projects Committee – Thu. Mar. 19th at 3:00 p.m. 
3. Finance Safety Committee – Moved from Mar. 16th to Apr. 20th. 
4. Joint City Council / Planning Commission Worksession: Mon. March 16th at 5:15 p.m. 
5. Planning & Building Committee – Monday, Apr. 6th at 5:15 p.m.  
 
EXECUTIVE SESSION: To discuss pending litigation per RCW 42.30.110(1)(i). 
 
ADJOURN: 
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 GIG HARBOR CITY COUNCIL MEETING OF FEBRUARY 23, 2009 
 
PRESENT:  Councilmembers Ekberg, Young, Franich, Conan, Malich, Payne, 
Kadzik and Mayor Hunter.  
 
CALL TO ORDER:  6:01 p.m.  
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  
 
CONSENT AGENDA: 
1. Approval of the Minutes of City Council Meeting of Feb. 9, 2009. 
2. Receive and File: a) Joint City Council / Lodging Tax Advisory Board Minutes Feb. 2, 

2009 b) GHPD Monthly Report;  
3. Animal Control Services – Kitsap County Humane Society.  

Special Services Agreement – Pierce County Sheriff’s Department. 
4. Special Occasion Liquor License – Kiwanis. 
5. City Prosecuting Attorney Contract. 
6. Resolution – Authorizing Interlocal Agreement with Pierce County Amending 

Countywide Planning Policies. 
7. 2008 Solid Waste Management Plan Supplement.  
8. Harbor History Museum – Amendment to Purchase and Sale Agreement. 
9. Resolution – Acceptance of the Public Works Trust Fund Loan (PWTF) Pre 

Construction Loan Project for the Wastewater Treatment Plant.  
10. Wastewater Treatment Plant Phase 1 Improvement Project – WA State Centennial 

Clean Water Program Grant Agreement. 
11. Wastewater Treatment Plant Phase I Project – Storage Tank Agreement. 
12. Approval of Payment of Bills for Feb. 23, 2009: Checks #60267 through #60365 in 

the amount of $747,868.08. 
 
Councilmember Franich asked that item seven be removed for further discussion. 
 

 MOTION: Move to approve the Consent Agenda without item number seven. 
   Kadzik / Malich – unanimously approved.  
 
OLD BUSINESS:   

 
1. Second Reading of Ordinance – Joint Use Parking in Mixed Use Developments.  

Jennifer Kester presented a brief report on this proposed text amendment to revise how 
parking is calculated in Mixed Use Developments approved under one site plan 
application.  This proposal would apply to all zones that allow both day and night uses. 
She addressed questions on the administrative interpretation process. 
 
Councilmember Franich voiced concern that this only exchanges what would have been 
a parking lot for a building which eliminates open space. 
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 MOTION: Move to approve Ordinance No. 1154. 
  Young / Kadzik –  
 

AMENDMENT: Move to remove the RB-1 Zone from this Ordinance. 
   Ekberg / Malich –  
 

Councilmember Ekberg explained that the RB-1 Zone does not have the issue of night-
time / day-time use, and churches will be considered as a conditional use. It is primarily 
an office transitional zone and night-time use should not be encouraged. 
 
Ms. Kester addressed questions about the process for a conditional use permit in 
context of shared parking. She said that the ordinance states that houses of religious 
worship is considered a night-time use.  
 
Councilmembers discussed how churches have evolved into more than just evening or 
weekend uses. Ms. Kester explained that parking calculations for churches is based 
upon the specific size of the main seating area and any parking credit would be based 
on this and other mixed uses on the site. 
 
Councilmember Malich asked if this ordinance would affect building size. Ms. Kester 
responded that the parking requirements are in response to a particular building size 
and not the other way around. She explained that during site plan review, the building 
use is required to determine if it meets land use requirements.  
 
Ms. Kester was asked to cite the list of uses in the RB-1 zone. 
 

AMENDMENT: Move to remove the RB-1 Zone from this Ordinance. 
   Ekberg / Malich – a roll call vote was taken: 
 

Ekberg - yes; Young – no; Franich – yes; Conan – no; Malich – yes; Payne – no; Kadzik – Yes.  
The motion to amend the ordinance carried four to three. 
 
  MOTION: Move to postpone this until the next Council meeting. 
    Malich / Ekberg –  
 
Councilmember Malich recommended that this be studied further because it affects 
future shopping centers, citing the lack of parking in Tacoma and Seattle. He expressed 
a hope that this could be postponed until a parking study could be done on March 30th.  
 
Councilmember Young explained that the parking study on March 30th is for the 
downtown area which already has the capability for shared parking. He then said that 
the community has spoken about not having large “seas” of asphalt and so to 
encourage more parking seems counter-productive. He stressed that property owners 
are going to ensure ample parking to guarantee they have tenants.   
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Councilmember Franich responded that he isn’t willing to take that risk. He said that this 
will encourage under-developed shopping centers to take advantage leading to more 
buildings. He stressed that a parking lot is open space. 
 
Councilmember Malich said he would like to see some of the asphalt returned to nature 
as a compromise to reducing the parking requirement that doesn’t add more structures. 
 
Councilmember Young responded by saying that the concept of the Growth 
Management Act is to preserve open space by condensing development; fewer 
buildings on a site will just expand the commercial area outward. He said that the 
Planning Commission did a great job of studying this issue and their recommendation is 
more conservative than other jurisdictions. He agreed that it makes sense to look at the 
waterfront and RB-1 zones separately. 
 
Councilmember Kadzik agreed, adding that this may result in more buildings on a site 
but with better utilization. 
 
  MOTION: Move to postpone this until the next Council meeting. 
  Malich / Ekberg – six voted no. Councilmember Malich voted yes. 
 
MAIN MOTION: Move to approve Ordinance No. 1154 as amended. 
  Young / Kadzik – five voted in favor. Councilmembers Franich and 

Malich voted no. 
 

2. Second Reading of Ordinance – Harbor Hill Water Tank & Mainline Extension 
Latecomers Agreement.  Rob Karlinsey explained that staff would like to bring this back 
at the next meeting to verify the fire flow on several parcels before adoption of the 
ordinance.  
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 

1. First Reading of Ordinance – Truck Weight Limit on Pioneer Way. David 
Stubchaer presented the background for this ordinance to limit truck on this steep 
street. He said an amendment to the exemptions section has been suggested by the 
Operations Committee that will be reflected in the second reading. 
 
Councilmember Payne reminded staff to contact the Department of Transportation 
regarding signage for the alternate truck route. 
 

2. Council Initiated Comprehensive Plan Amendment – 3700 Grandview Street 
Comprehensive Land Use Map Amendment.  Mayor Hunter explained that item was on 
the agenda not as a public hearing, but to allow City Council to discuss whether to move 
forward with this amendment. 
 
Tom Dolan, Planning Director, presented the history of this comprehensive plan 
amendment beginning in 2007.  He said that the applicants have indicated a desire for 
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City Council to sponsor the amendment for 2009 and have held two meetings with the 
public. Mr. Dolan explained that there is no limit to the number of times a 
comprehensive plan amendment can be submitted nor is there a waiting period. He said 
that it is his understanding that the applicant would not submit their own application if 
Council chooses not to sponsor the amendment. 
 
Mr. Dolan responded to Mayor Hunter’s request for the approximate cost and staff 
hours to process this application. There is an application fee, a SEPA fee, a vehicle trip 
review fee and a development agreement fee all adding up to approximately $6000.  
Based upon the number of hours spent on this same request he guessed two to three 
hundred hours of staff time would be involved. He said the only difference in the 
process for a Council sponsored amendment is payment of the fees; the amendment 
would still go through the Planning Commission and back to Council. He then 
responded that the city has a number of Comp Plan Amendments they sponsor each 
year which go through the same process, but no fees are charged.  
 
Mayor Hunter commented about the cost to the citizens. Councilmember Franich added 
that city-sponsored amendments don’t benefit individual property owners. 
 
Councilmember Payne explained that he proposed this Council-initiated Comp Plan 
Amendment after the applicant showed movement towards a more acceptable proposal 
than what was denied by the Planning Commission, and also to encourage the 
applicant to continue communication with the citizens. 
 
Tom Dolan was asked his opinion on support of the amendment by those who attended 
the two public meetings.  He responded that on whole the property owners at the first 
meeting were generally in favor of the proposal. At the second meeting, the comments 
were more negative. 
 
Councilmember Young pointed out that there were comments that this amendment 
should be sent back to the Planning Commission but the deadline for the comp plan 
process required a decision. He asked what the additional costs would be if this 
amendment were treated as if it had not ended.   
 
Angela Belbeck, City Attorney, responded that the only way to get this back in front of 
the Planning Commission is with a new application. The process was formally 
concluded in December with the denial. To the extent that any reports that may have 
been produced during the earlier review could be updated, there could be some cost 
savings.  
 
Councilmember Franich asked about the possibility of an agreement for the applicant to 
pay the costs if the amendment is approved. The response from the City Attorney was it 
either had to be submitted by the applicant or sponsored by Council. 
 
Mayor Hunter said that the property owner also has a text amendment in the process 
that could alter the height of these buildings. He added that the current plan is nothing 
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like what the Planning Commission reviewed. Councilmember Payne responded that 
this is the point and why it should go back. 
 
Councilmember Young stressed that design modifications should be done at the 
Planning Commission level rather than with Council debate. He said he felt like Council 
gave up on the changing application. 
 
Councilmember Ekberg said that a plan was submitted and that the Planning 
Commission denied that plan. Then the applicant began adjusting it, which is fine, but 
there is a level at which the citizens should expect the process to conclude. If the 
developer wants to start over again with a lesser plan, then it goes through the process 
again. To have it continue on an on wears down the citizens. 
 
Carl Halsan – PO Box 1447, Gig Harbor.  Mr. Halsan referred to the two community 
meetings explaining he was only able to attend the first. He said that he sent the 
invitations starting with the abutting property owners and then added others who had 
signed up as interested parties.  He handed out a summary sheet and two colored 
renderings of the current proposed project, then gave an overview of the information 
regarding tree preservation, buffering, setback and below-grade parking. Mr. Halsan 
said that they would resubmit the development agreement if this goes forward, and the 
term of the agreement can be as short or long as Council desires. He said that their 
intention is to move as quickly as possible but they are willing to insert a reverting 
clause to ensure the terms are met or the agreement expires. Mr. Halsan continued to 
explain that on the Stinson Building, they put a “not-to-exceed” limit of 11,500 feet on 
the first floor and 7,500 feet on the second floor. The height limit for the Pioneer Building 
will be left as proposed: “not-to-exceed” 30 feet if the property is removed from the 
height restriction area. If it remains in the restrictive area, it will be built to code. The 
second floor of residences will be “stepped-back” on all facades to belie the look of bulk 
and density. 
 
Mr. Dolan responded to a question saying that he understands that this plan has been 
revised to include a 30 foot buffer off Grandview as opposed to the previously proposed 
20 foot buffer.  
 
Councilmember Young said that it is up to the Planning Commission to determine these 
issues.  Councilmember Ekberg responded that the issue is whether Council wants the 
citizens to pay for this or the developer. He disagreed that the plan has to be hashed 
out with the Planning Commission. 
 
Bill Fogerty – 3614 Butler Street. Mr. Fogerty, adjacent property owner, said he had a 
couple of questions and wanted to reinforce why he thinks it has to go back to the 
Planning Commission. Mr. Fogerty said that the original document dated February 26, 
2008 shows Mrs. Ancich’s lot as zoned R-1 which does not reflect the developer’s claim 
that the RB-1 zone stretches all the way across. The next document dated August 14, 
2008 shows the property as RB-1.  He said he doesn’t remember a zoning change. Mr. 
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Fogerty read points from the resolution Council adopted based upon the Planning 
Commission’s recommendations: 

• The proposed scale of the two mixed-use commercial buildings, 2-1/2 stories 
would be substantially larger than surrounding structures. 

• The proposed mixed-use development on the southerly half of the site is 
inconsistent with the goals, policies and objectives of the Comprehensive Plan.   

• A change in the land-use map that led to the site being rezoned to RB-2 could 
adversely affect the neighborhood scale, which mostly consists of single-story 
and 1-1/2 story commercial buildings. 

• The Planning Commission concluded that the future large multiple story buildings 
would not be compatible with the surrounding land uses. 

Mr. Fogerty continued to say that this has been denied and so it goes back to the 
Planning Commission to start over. He questioned the developer’s right to develop five, 
5000 square foot commercial buildings if part of the parcel was never zoned RB-1. He 
mentioned a study performed by TRANSPRO on June 11, 2008 stating that a 
transportation impact fee should approximate $84,000 and the project would generate 
272 trips per day.  He then said he doesn’t buy that you won’t be able to see a 30’ high 
building at the top of the basin and people from East Gig Harbor agree. He again said 
lets go back to the Planning Commission with this. 
 
Councilmember Payne asked Mr. Dolan for clarification on whether this is a rare, split-
zones within the same property; RB-1 on the corner and R-1 on the lower half.  Mr. 
Dolan said yes, and it isn’t quite two acres. 
 
John McMillan – 9816 Jacobsen Lane.  Mr. McMillan reiterated his comments to Council 
in his e-mail regarding the use of trees as coverage on the north side of the project. He 
asked why they are covering a project. Is it because it is distasteful, too large or too 
bulky? He said that using trees to cover up buildings is not a good idea because trees 
can come and go. He said rezoning is not warranted here and sets a bad precedent for 
future projects in the view basin. 
 
Marty Paul – 3312 Rosedale Street.  Mr. Paul said that over the past 6-9 months he had 
the opportunity to listen to public support and opposition which is important to 
understand both sides. He said that as investors, they have shown a willingness to 
adapt their project to its highest and best use and which is palatable and applicable to 
both. He voiced surprise at the number of economic specialists and development 
expertise before mentioning his Grandfather’s grocery store built in 1940’s; one of the 
largest at that time. His competitor, Keith Uddenberg went on to build a 70,000 
shopping center in the heart of downtown Gig Harbor. He said that a lot of regulations in 
place now were established up to 20-30-40 years ago, and the reason they land-banked 
this property is to try to influence a mixed-use so that it’s not restricted to commercial 
only, and so residents could live where businesses operate and enhance what was built 
on top of this hill 20-30-40 years ago. If they go forward with a commercial-only project 
regardless of the size of the buildings, the top of Gig Harbor will look more like it does 
today; commercial only. He said they have shrunk the buildings in order to maximize 
underground parking to allow for the most trees to enhance the residential experience, 
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and they plan for a residential project between the commercial and current residents. 
Mr. Paul talked about walking up Pioneer saying he couldn’t even see the 16 foot 
homes on Butler because of the elevation. From Shyleen Street you can’t even see the 
Uddenberg Buildings which are 25-27 feet tall. He said he didn’t know what imagery or 
trickery was used to show big buildings planted down the hill and he didn’t know what 
people are afraid of…but said he is afraid of affecting balance. He stressed that you 
need to incorporate better vision for the future and economic stability. Mr. Paul said 
Mayor Hunter made a point of saying we can’t afford this because of the predominant 
amount of our revenues are dependent upon retail sales tax. He then said that a tenant 
whose headquarters are in Chicago and doesn’t want to be on the highway came to him 
today looking for 5,000 to 7,000 square feet of office space. Mr. Paul asked him to come 
to the meeting tonight to help fight for the ability to bring white-collar, environmental 
engineering firms to this community. He continued to say the property taxes from this 
project alone will generate over $200,000 a year not counting the 60-80 employees that 
will be there. Mr. Paul said that before you turn down big buildings consider the adjacent 
buildings adjacent which average less than 1500 square foot and house tanning salons, 
massage therapist, and beauty supply shops. He said we need a broader base of 
economic stability; and that’s what this project does. 
 
Guy Hoppen – 8402 Goodman Drive. Mr. Hoppen said he is opposed to Council 
passing this Comprehensive Plan Amendment as it allows for two massive, out of scale 
buildings in the Gig Harbor View Basin. Many here tonight believe that the balance and 
scale that it so important to the historic character of the view basin will be compromised 
by the proposal and everything regarding the proposal presented so far has reinforced 
this opinion. The proposed buildings are too huge and nothing can alter that fact; not 
buffers, not tree retention or building use. He said that it’s also disappointing and 
confusing that the community has to continue to weigh in on the agenda item that has 
appeared at least three to four times. 
 
Mark Hoppen – 8133 Shirley Avenue.  Mr. Hoppen said he went to the meeting and was 
impressed by the fact that the developer was open and shared information. He said that 
the audience was largely not in support of the project. He then pointed out that the 
architect said that every so often zones just have to be changed because people just 
don’t really know what they’re doing when they establish zones. This made him think of 
two people present at the meeting, Kae Paterson and John English who were on the 
Planning Commission when he served on City Council and the RB-1 zone was 
approved. He explained that the reason for the approval of the RB-1 zone is because it 
is transitional from residential to the commercial triangle to the south. He stressed that if 
it is time to change the nature of the uses and geometric considerations and the 
Comprehensive Plan has to be changed in order to do that, it should be bundled with 
the same respect that the city paid it when they established the RB-1 zone in the first 
place; it should be treated as an area-wide rezone. 
 
Councilmember Young said he had a discussion with Tom Dolan about having staff take 
another look at this to make sure it is being done correctly. One of the reasons for the 
development agreement is the leap from RB-1 to RB-2 resulting in some fear. He said it 
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is too large for a site-specific rezone and so if this goes forward, he would like the 
Planning Commission to take a look at: a) whether or not there should be an area-wide 
rezone legislative action; and b) whether or not there should be an additional RB zone. 
He further explained that the reason he voted to deny the application was because we 
hadn’t gone through the process correctly and there was interest in doing something 
different. He said he is in favor of an opportunity for something more sensible on this 
site and a process in which people can be better heard. He agreed that people are 
getting worn down. He agreed that it’s not the best thing for the city to initiate the 
application, but because it has taken so many years he wanted to buy more time. He 
said if additional things are required such as a traffic study then the previous applicant 
should pay for it, but he is unsure how to go about that. 
 
Councilmember Franich said that Council has done a good job of trying to maintain the 
character and scale of Gig Harbor up to this point, and in his opinion, things have been 
getting out of hand; this project for example. He said he hears talk about being 
progressive but a line should be drawn at the view basin. There are plenty of other 
places to have new urbanization ideas; the downtown view-basin is not the place. He 
said he is disappointed that this is moving forward adding that the worst thing is the city 
is paying for it. Mayor Hunter agreed. 
 
Councilmember Young stressed for the record that if this is directed back to the 
Planning Commission it’s not any way instruction to pass it or an indication of support; 
the project has to be considered on its own merits. 
 
Councilmember Ekberg commented that this would be clear if the proponent was 
allowed to apply for the amendment. Councilmember Malich and Franich agreed. 
Councilmember Malich said it doesn’t make sense for Council to have to send it back to 
the Planning Commission. 
 
Councilmember Conan explained that he voted for the denial because it was the end of 
the year and we had to stop the process; he sees this as a continuation of the same. He 
said that he understands the citizen’s frustration for this coming back, but there were 
several that recognized the progress made and wanted the conversation to continue. 
That is why he thinks Council should be moving this forward because it was the city’s 
process that stopped it from continuing. If it had been legally possible to move it 
forward, it would have; that is why he favors the Council-initiated Comprehensive Plan 
Amendment with no expectation of approval. 
 
Mayor Hunter said this project is a bad fit for the gateway to Gig Harbor. He cited the 
multiple changes required: a comp plan amendment, removal from the height restriction 
area, a height text amendment, a design review approval for zone transitions, and 
hearing examiner approval.  He said no pictures have been shown from the perspective 
down the hill because of the big, high face. The trees they show in front of the project 
will block visibility for the tenants. Mayor Hunter said that he thinks the city will be 
pushed to allow more clearing so the people living in the second-floor condos can see 
the water. He stressed that this is the wrong project for that location. 
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Councilmember Conan responded that the removal from the height restriction area is a 
separate issue and will be voted on separately. Councilmember Franich voiced concern 
that precedent was set with the exemption of the historical society property and if the 
same standards are used, this project will also be removed. 
 
Councilmember Conan continued by saying he is sure the proponent of this project will 
be happy to figure out a way to make sure the identified trees will stay; it’s up to the 
Planning Commission to come up with a guarantee.  
 
Councilmember Payne overviewed how this comp plan amendment was encouraged to 
proceed until it ended in December. He applauded the effort that has gone into this, 
noting that the project was changing for the positive. He said as a resident of the area 
who has walked the property many times, he thinks this is a stately entrance to the 
harbor and however possible, he wants to make sure it is preserved. When he thinks of 
the alternative allowed by the RB-1 zoning designation, he agrees that we may need to 
look at an area-wide reconsideration. RB-1 would allow four, 5,000 square foot buildings 
spread over the face of Grandview that would look similar to the Uddenberg 
Development across the street. He said he would prefer a project with residential on 
top. He also said that he is impressed with the underground parking to remove asphalt 
and to preserve trees and the proposed setbacks. He stressed that he is not suggesting 
that the Planning Commission should assume anything about whether or not Council 
would approve this project; it has to be judged on its merits. He thinks there are citizens 
and residents who like the project and think that it could potentially benefit this 
residential community. He called office space without residential a “dead zone” that 
attract nuisance in the evening that will spread. He said he believes the applicant has 
done a great deal in order to move forward and he is in favor of moving it forward to the 
Planning Commission. 
 
 MOTION: Move for Council to initiate a Comprehensive Plan Amendment for 

3700 Grandview Street through the 2009 process. 
   Payne / Conan –  
 
AMENDMENT: Move to add clear language that this in no way is a Council 

recommendation and this Comprehensive Plan Amendment be 
treated and processed in the exact same manner as all other 
amendments this year with no special consideration. 

 Franich / Payne –  
 
Councilmember Young asked for clarification on input to determine whether this needed 
to be considered as an area-wide basis. Tom Dolan responded that it would be helpful 
for Council to give the Planning Commission direction, adding that an area-wide rezone 
process would be problematic to get done this year.  
 
Mayor Hunter voiced concern that there is a fair and transparent process in place with a 
timeline. What this says is that if you don’t get approval within that timeframe, the 
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process doesn’t count and you’ll get more time. Councilmember Payne disagreed that 
this is the intention; the intent is for the process to start over.  Mayor Hunter then said 
it’s damaging for a property owner surrounded by residences to have big building come 
in adjacent to them. 
 
Councilmember Malich asked if the motion was for the city to fund this. Councilmember 
Payne responded that no, it’s just to sponsor it. He asked if there is an ability to break 
out fees for such things as a traffic study. Ms. Belbeck said the city could ask for the 
property owner to contribute, but in terms of a vehicle to require that fee, no…it’s on the 
city’s dime if they initiate the process. 
 
AMENDMENT: Move to add clear language that this in no way is a Council 

recommendation and this Comprehensive Plan Amendment be 
treated and processed in the exact same manner as all other 
amendments this year with no special consideration. 

 Franich / Payne – unanimously approved. 
 
Councilmember Kadzik said he respects the opinions of those who have spoken. He 
said that he agrees with Councilmember Conan; he looks at this as a continuation of 
what would have occurred if there had been an opportunity to remand this project back 
to the Planning Commission. He said it deserves another review. 
 
Councilmember Malich asked if there is money in the budget for this. Rob Karlinsey 
responded that staff time is already budgeted; this is more of an opportunity cost.  Tom 
Dolan said that a traffic consultant will have to run the model and so there will be a cost 
associated with that. 
 
 MOTION: Move for Council to initiate a Comprehensive Plan Amendment for 

3700 Grandview Street through the 2009 process, this in no way is 
a Council recommendation, and this Comprehensive Plan 
Amendment will be treated and processed in the exact same 
manner as all other amendments of this year with no special 
consideration. 

   Payne / Conan – a roll call vote was taken: 
 
Ekberg - no; Young – yes; Franich – no; Conan – yes; Malich – no; Payne – yes; Kadzik – yes.  
The motion to initiate a Comp Plan Amendment carried four to three. 
 
Councilmember Ekberg left the meeting at 7:32 p.m. 
 

3. Resolution – Authorizing Interlocal Agreement with Pierce County Amending 
Countywide Planning Policies.  

 
Councilmember Franich said he understands that in our UGA affected by this, but 
personally he feels that the city should get out from the Puget Sound Regional Council’s 
control over implementation of programs and policies that they want to impose on the 
region. He said he wanted it on the record that he voted against this. Control over land 
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use policies should not come down from Puget Sound Regional Council, but should be 
controlled by the local jurisdiction. Every time we get on board it gives them more 
weight to throw around and to control people. 
 
Councilmember Young clarified that this is the Countywide Planning Policies for Pierce 
County; Puget Sound Regional Counsel has nothing to do with this. What this does is 
amends the policy at the request of cities that want to designate “centers” of 
concentrated employment and housing so they know where to build transit centers and 
allow for transportation funding.  
 

 MOTION: Move to adopt Resolution No. 784 authorizing Interlocal Agreement 
with Pierce County Amending Countywide Planning Policies. 

 Payne / Conan – five voted in favor. Councilmember Franich voted no. 
 
STAFF REPORT:  
Pierce County Public Benefit Rating System.  Lita Dawn Stanton, Special Projects, 
presented the background for this request by the cities of Lakewood, Puyallup, Tacoma 
and the Town of Steilacoom to amend the point system so that historic properties can 
qualify for this program.  She said that because very few properties in Gig Harbor would 
qualify for the register, but those who are willing to commit to conserve their property 
should be rewarded. She requested that the City of Gig Harbor join other CLGs in 
requesting that this item be placed on the County Council agenda for public input. If 
adopted by the county it will still be up to Council to adopt the PBRS locally. 
 
Councilmember Young asked for further clarification on whether this is reducing the tax 
or the overall valuation of the property; a much broader issue. After discussion,   Ms. 
Stanton offered to come back with more information at a later meeting. She asked if Gig 
Harbor could join with the other cities in support of bringing it up as an agenda 
discussion.  
 
Councilmember Franich said he thinks it’s a great idea and the first step in major tax 
reform, because taxes are totally out of control. 
 
Rob Karlinsey said staff would clarify the calculation at the next council meeting, 
explaining that this is a countywide policy being established and whether it’s 
implemented in the City of Gig Harbor is a separate step. He asked whether Gig Harbor 
can be one of the cities listed in support. Councilmember Young suggested coming 
back with the clarification and if it isn’t reducing property valuation, he would be in 
support. 
 
Councilmember Payne asked about timing, and Mr. Karlinsey responded that it isn’t a 
rush. Councilmember Kadzik agreed to wait for the additional information, adding that 
he is in support of this as he has never agreed with the county’s policy of “highest and 
best use” especially on the waterfront.  
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PUBLIC COMMENT: 
 
Mike Siegel. Mr. Siegel said he works with Northwest Conservancy Group and Gig 
Harbor Home sites as a member and principal. He thanked Council for approving the 
96th Street Annexation, of which they were a part. He explained that through a 1958 
Deed the State of Washington is required to build a frontage road from Rosedale to the 
Schick Business Park. He said that in a meeting with the Department of Transportation 
on September 13, 2007, DOT agreed that they have the obligation to build that road. 
Now that the property in within the city, it would be beneficial to the city as well as the 
property owners to have the road built by the state.  Mr. Siegel said he is meeting with 
Troy Cowen and John Wynans from the Dept. of Transportation March 3rd in an on-
going effort and they have met with Senator Kilmer who supports the effort. Everyone 
up to the Assistant Attorney General in charge of DOT agrees that they have the 
obligation under the deed.  According to the January 25th memo, upon completion of 
the project the 2800 foot long frontage road would be relinquished to Pierce County; 
because of the annexation that would now be to the City of Gig Harbor. He said their 
goal is for Council to authorize the city’s lobbyist in Olympia to work with them to get the 
state to build the road. 
 
Councilmember Franich said the frontage road was identified during the Narrows Bridge 
/ Highway 16 Improvement project as a long-term goal. He agreed that there is a 
horrible, dangerous situation at the Connie Schick property and until that frontage road 
is constructed, there should be no further development in that stretch. He then said the 
city shouldn’t be promoting this on it’s their dime. 
 
Councilmember Payne said the decision should be made whether it’s in the city’s best 
interest to allow the lobbyist to spend time on this. Councilmember Young said he would 
like a better assessment of the likelihood of this going through before that decision is 
made due to the state’s current financial situation. 
 
Councilmember Kadzik recommended that the city attorney take a look at it and come 
back with information. 
 
Mr. Siegel mentioned a long list of officials that attended his meeting which illustrates 
that the state takes this very seriously. He said another meeting is scheduled for March 
3rd to allow Mr. Cowan and Mr. Wynans, both people in authority, to attend. Mr. Siegel 
stressed that the Senior Assistant Attorney General acknowledged as the attorney for 
Department of Transportation that the road needs to be built. When they discussed the 
lack of a date certain for completion, he said that any court will use the reasonable time 
standard and 51 years at this point is beyond a reasonable time. He said that he thinks 
it’s solid that the state has the obligation and are willing to talk about this project which 
would be a great benefit to the city. 
 
Councilmembers recommended that the city attorney review the deed and then have 
the city’s lobbyist consult with them and come back with a recommendation. 
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Councilmember Young pointed out that the cut-off is tomorrow for the fiscal impact 
session but it doesn’t mean we can’t lay the groundwork for the future. 
 
Councilmember Malich agreed that a frontage road would be a benefit to the city and 
the citizens and so we should look at it from that standpoint. 
 
Rob Karlinsey said this road is identified in the Comprehensive Plan, adding that the city 
attorney and lobbyist will review the information and will report back at the next meeting. 
 
MAYOR’S REPORT / COUNCIL COMMENTS:  
 
Councilmember Young asked that the Floor Area Ratio be brought back on the Planning 
Commission work plan agenda. Councilmember Franich said this needs to be 
discussed at the Planning/Building Committee level because the Planning 
Commission’s work plan schedule is so full. 
 
Councilmember Payne reported that the federal appropriation to assist with day lighting 
Donkey Creek is likely to be approved in the next week. 
 
Councilmember Franich said that the Comp Plan Amendment that was just put through 
is going to have very big effects. He talked about the election promises to keep the 
character and scale of Gig Harbor, and pointed out that after people are elected some 
forget all the sentiment expressed during the election season. He said he thinks it’s 
important that Councilmen, Mayor and Staff keep that in the back of their minds and try 
and remember back to what people say they want. 
 
Mayor Hunter said that is true; people want the size, scale and character maintained 
and we’re going in the opposite direction. We will have to see what happens. 
 
ANNOUNCEMENT OF OTHER MEETINGS: 
1. GH North Traffic Options Committee – Wednesday, Feb. 25th, at 9:00 a.m. 
2. Planning & Building Committee – Monday, Mar. 2nd at 5:15 p.m.  
3. Canterwood Boulevard Ribbon Cutting Ceremony – Mon. Mar. 9th at 4:30 p.m. 
4. Intergovernmental Affairs Committee – Mon., Mar. 9th CANCELLED. 
5. St. Anthony’s Ribbon Cutting Ceremony – Fri. Mar. 13th 
6. Operations and Public Projects Committee – Thursday, Mar. 19th at 3:00 p.m.  
7. Boards and Commission Candidate Review – Mon. Mar. 23rd at 4:30 p.m. 
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ADJOURN: 
 
 MOTION: Move to adjourn at 8:09 p.m. 
  Franich / Conan – unanimously approved. 
    
        CD recorder utilized: 
        Tracks 1001 – 1037 
        
   
               
_________________________ _  ____________________________  
Charles L. Hunter, Mayor    Molly Towslee, City Clerk 
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OUTLINE MINUTES 
 

Boards and Commissions Candidate Review Committee 
 

Date: February 23, 2009       Time: 4:30 p.m.   Location: Executive Conference Room    Scribe:  Molly Towslee, City Clerk 
 
Members Present:  Councilmembers Kadzik and Malich   
 
Others Present:   Bob Sullivan, Chair, GH Arts Commission 
 
Topic Recommendation/Action Follow-up (if needed) 
 
Review Candidate Applications for Arts 
Commission Vacancy. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Review Candidate Application for two 
openings on the Parks Commission 

The city received three applications for 
the vacant position: Carol Fischer 
Valstyn, Lane Landry and Arvid 
Anderson.  
 
The committee held a brief interview 
with Lane Landry. The other applicants 
could not come.  
 
After the interview, the group 
discussed all three applicants’ 
background and experience.  
 
 
The city received two applications for 
the openings. Nick Tarabochia 
submitted a letter asking to re re-
appointed to his position. Jim Borgen 
was the second applicant. 

Forward a recommendation to the 
Mayor and City Council to approve the 
appointment of Lane Landry to the 
vacant position on the Gig Harbor Arts 
Commission. 
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Topic Recommendation/Action Follow-up (if needed) 
 
The applicants were not asked to come 
in to interview because only two 
applications were received. 

 
Forward a recommendation to the 
Mayor and City Council to approve the 
re-appointment of Nick Tarabochia and 
the appointment of Jim Borgen to the 
two open positions on the Gig Harbor 
Parks Commission. 
 
 
Both recommendations will be in the 
March 9th Consent Agenda. 
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Gig Harbor Interchange Congestion
SR 16 bisects Gig Harbor for several miles with three interchanges:  
Olympic Drive, Wollochet / City Center, and Burnham Drive that are nearing 
capacity.  The second Narrows Bridge has created even more traffic, shifting 
the bottleneck from the Narrows to the heart of Gig Harbor.  Continued 
residential and commercial growth from both in and out of the City have 
impacted these interchanges to near gridlock.

Olympic Drive Interchange  
The Olympic Drive and adjacent Olympic / Pt. Fosdick intersections are at ca-
pacity.  Growth from the unincorporated County send more and more vehicles 
through the Olympic Drive interchange.  Solutions include improving the 
interchange to a Single Point Urban Interchange, improving on/off 
ramp storage capacity, and adding nearby under/over crossings 
(Hunt Street for example).

Wollochet Drive/City Center Interchange   
The overpass at Wollochet Drive is especially congested during morning and 
evening rush hours.  Widening the aging overpass will reduce conges-
tion.  Re-configuring at least one of the on-ramps (the westbound on-
ramp moved to the south side of the overpass) will also improve the intersection.  
Doing so will allow improved right and left turn movement and greatly relieve the 
congestion at that intersection on the west side of the overpass.

Burnham Interchange   
Additional growth pressures from, in, and around Gig Harbor continue to clog the interchange at SR 16 and Burnham/Borgen Drives.  
Even with interim improvements funded by St. Anthonys Hospital, commercial developers, and state grants, extreme 
delays with long queues that back-up onto the freeway are forecast.  Beyond these interim improvements, a long-term solution to 
address growth pressures and resulting congestion is desperately needed.  A tax increment financing mechanism will assist the State 
and City of Gig Harbor in financing a portion of the long term improvements.  However, additional funding is still needed and 
expeditious state approval of the project is critical.

SR16

Burnham Interchange

Pierce County

Mason County

Kitsap County

 

Port Orchard

Belfair

Bremerton

Gig Harbor

Allyn

144th Street Interchange on SR 16
An interchange at 144th Street on SR 16 in Gig Harbor is needed to reduce 
congestion and mainline back-ups at both nearby interchanges (e.g. Burnham 
Interchange) and local arterials.  Installing a 144th Street Interchange will free up 
traffic capacity (and therefore economic development) for the Borgen commercial 
corridor as well as the Purdy area.  An overpass already exists at this proposed 
interchange location, and much of the WSDOT right-of-way for on and off ramps 
has already been acquired.  The traffic and economic benefits from this relatively 
inexpensive and simple solution will more than outweigh the cost to construct.
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”By working together the communities in 
the Greater Peninsula Partnership will 

solve the many transportation challenges 
facing our region.”

CITY OF BREMERTON MAYOR 
Cary Bozeman

“As Chair of the Pierce County 
Planning Commission in the 1990’s and 

now as a member of Pierce County 
Council, I have watched this region 

experience rapid growth.  Transportation 
improvements need to be a priority for the 

greater peninsula, and connecting regional 
hubs needs to be a major component.”

PIERCE CO COMMISSIONER  
Terry Lee

 

“As a former Kitsap County 
Commissioner, I see the Greater 

Peninsula Partnership as a unique effort to 
identify and fund transportation 

projects critical to the growth of our region.  
Such cooperation among jurisdictions is 

unprecedented and can only lead to greater 
safety for our citizens and a climate 

conducive to economic development.” 
WA STATE REPRESENTATIVE  

Jan Angel   

“Over the past decade, Gig Harbor and 
the greater Peninsula of over 60,000 

residents have experienced 
unprecedented growth.  We must work 

together to reduce congestion and 
expand our road capacities.” 

GIG HARBOR MAYOR  
Chuck Hunter

 

SR 302 Corridor Study / EIS   
Currently Funded.  Cost: $2.5 million

Why is WSDOT studying State 
Route 302?
State Route 302 is an important east-west 
link for Key Peninsula communities to Gig 
Harbor as well as Tacoma and other parts of 
Washington.  Economic development puts 
demands on this highway system  compomising 
safety and increasing congestion.  State Route 
302 has a six-mile long high accident corridor 
that must be improved to ensure safety on 
the route.   

WSDOT is studying State Route 302 from 
the Key Peninsula Highway to SR 16.  The 
study will evaluate the environmental impacts 
of creating a new corridor or widening 
the existing State Route 302 to improve 
mobility and enhance motorist safety.

What is the project timeline?
The first phase of the environmental study began in July 2007.  WSDOT spent 8 months collecting data, evaluating existing conditions 
and determining motorist travel patterns.  The second phase of the study began in January 2008. Completion of the environmental 
study process is anticipated in approximately two years.  

Financial Information
This project is funded through the 2005 Transportation Partnership Funding package. 

8
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“As a past Kitsap County Planning 
Commissioner prior to becoming Mayor, 

I’m well aware of our growth patterns and 
the need for regional planning. The GPP 

provides a unique opportunity to craft a 
joint strategy for transportation, 

infrastructure needs, and economic 
development in ways that benefit all of 

our citizens over the long term.”  
MAYOR OF PORT ORCHARD  Lary Coppola   

“Revenue from the natural resources industry 
on the peninsula was critical to funding the 

infrastructure construction that grew the 
economy in the rest of this state; now it is 
time to fund infrastructure construction on 

the peninsula to move the freight and 
passengers that are integral to growth of 

our regional economy.”
MASON CO COMMISSIONER  

Lynda Ring Erickson

Last year, leaders from Mason, Pierce and Kitsap 
Counties came together to create the Greater 
Peninsula Partnership (GPP) to identify transportation 
projects critical to economic development. By 
working together, we can plan safe highways to 
accommodate future growth.

PENINSULA PARTNERSHIP
Greater

7 Sedgwick Road Safety Improvements
State Route 160 from SR 16 to Long Lake Road

This project will provide sidewalk and/or shoulder improvements along the entire route.  Between Long Lake Road and the 
Southworth Ferry Terminal, no additional through travel lanes are recommended. The WSDOT Access Management Plan will continue to 
provide guidance related to the permitting of future road approaches. 

This is already funded as SR 160 Safety Improvements but should include widening to 4 lanes.  Sedgwick Road from its intersection with SR 
16 to its terminus at the Southworth Ferry terminal is a highly congested State Highway that is in need of both widening and safety improve-
ments.  In addition to the pressure from regular ferry commuters, the huge residential and commercial growth in the area is a key factor in 
prompting this much needed improvement.  
 

“The GPP offers local jurisdictions 
a cooperative and unified approach to 

identify and move essential transportation 
projects and initiatives forward.  

This will greatly enhance safety and 
freight mobility along existing and future 

transportation corridors—the life-blood for 
continued economic development and 

prosperity within the region.” 
PORT OF BREMERTON COMMISSIONER

 Cheryl Kincer
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SR 16 from Gorst to Bremerton
As the two lanes of northbound SR 16 enter Gorst, an additional lane was added to the roadway from Bay Street (former SR 166).  As the 
highway traverses Gorst, the outside lane is dropped from the roadway just prior to the merge of SR 16 and SR 3.  Northbound SR 3 then 
merges into the two lanes just before the existing vintage 1947 railroad bridge.  Four lanes of traffic are merged into two lanes in 
less than 1500 feet.  SR 3 is the only viable route from 
South Kitsap and Mason County to the City of Bremerton 
and north Kitsap County.  Any blocking accident in this area 
effectively stops transportation in the entire region.  
Elimination of the lane drop and extending the 
merge point for the two roadways beyond the railroad 
bridge will significantly improve regional mobility and safety.  
Note:  the connecting 4-lane facility from SR 3-SR 16 Inter-
change to SR 3-SR 304 Interchange, including interchange 
deficiencies, is the most congested location in Kitsap County 
and will be the most expensive to address.

3

4

5

Tremont Widening 
State Route 16 to Pottery Avenue
Existing Tremont Avenue is a two lane roadway with minimal shoulders.  It is one of only two ways into Port Orchard from State Route 16 and is 
heavily congested.  This project would increase the roadway width to four lanes with sidewalks curbs and gutters.  Two new roundabouts 
will be installed at South Kitsap Boulevard and at Pottery Avenue and improvements to the existing sewer, water and storm systems are also part of this 
project.  To date the work is funded through right-of-way acquisition.  However, due to ever rising construction costs, funding is needed to complete 
this project.  Once completed, this section of the roadway will become a gateway to Port Orchard.

Bay Street Seawall
1800 Block of Bay Street to Existing Seawall
The seawall in this area is failing much faster than originally thought.  Because this is fast becoming an important public safety concern, the City of 
Port Orchard is searching for ways to replace this wall quickly.  Should sufficient funding become available, the proposed trail along the waterfront, 
known as the Mosquito Fleet Trail, would also be completed as part of this 
project.  To date, this project is only funded through 70% of design.  Funding 
would be used for replacing the seawall, adding pedestrian 
walkways, and possible rerouting of a water main.

1 Belfair Bypass
SR 3 in the Belfair community has been experiencing increased traffic volumes 
and delays.  The proposed project will improve the existing transportation 
system by providing a high-speed bypass, with limited access built to 
WSDOT design standards.  SR 3 (through the community of Belfair) will see 
significant traffic improvements, including easier/safer ingress and egress to ex-
isting businesses as a result of decreased traffic volumes.  The Belfair Bypass 
will relieve congestion around the chronically congested downtown Belfair area 
by providing an alternative route for through traffic. This should have a positive 
economic benefit by providing more convenient access and circulation within 
Belfair’s commercial area.  

What is the project timeline?
In February 2006, WSDOT evaluated the draft Belfair Bypass Environmental 
Assessment document that was developed in 2002 for Mason County.  Due to 
the time lapse in the environmental process, most aspects of the environmental 
documentation will need to be updated to meet current permit requirements. 
In addition, WSDOT has evaluated the previous design proposed by Mason 
County in the draft Environmental Assessment and determined that significant 
changes are needed to bring the design up to State Highway design standards.

2

Cross-SKIA Connector 
South Kitsap Industrial Area (SKIA)
The Port of Bremerton, South Kitsap Industrial Land Owners and Kitsap County 
agreed to study the need for a connecting road from SR 3 to Lake Flora Road 
in southwest Kitsap County.  The Cross-SKIA connector was identified as a 
necessary component in the South Kitsap Industrial Study to foster industrial 
and commercial growth.  SKIA has been designated one of eight regional 
Manufacturing Industrial Centers by the Puget Sound Regional Council 
(PSRC), a 4-county metropolitan planning organization.  To date, WSDOT has 
agreed to relocate the existing limited access point to an entrance 
just north of the airport property.  Design of this intersection with SR 3 
is underway and construction funds are being sought for the first phase, from 
SR3 to the south side of the airport.  

6

Industrial Area (SKIA)

Bremerton Economic Development Study
SR 3 / SR 16 / US 101
During the 2007 Legislative Session, funding was provided for an economic development study focused on the SR 3 / SR 16 / US 101 vicinities. 
In addition to the legislature, funding was also provided by the Ports of Bremerton, Allyn and Shelton; Kitsap County; and the Cities of Port Orchard 
and Bremerton.  The study area spans 47 miles along SR 3 from US 101 near Shelton to Loxie Eagans Boulevard in Bremerton; US 101 
from SR 3 near Shelton to SR 102 (Dayton Airport Road; and SR 16 from Sedgwick Road (SR 160) to SR 3 in Gorst.  The study will identify 
and prioritize transportation improvements that could be 
implemented, as funding becomes available, over the next 20 (or 
more) years.  These improvements will help support anticipated 
population and job growth for the study area.  A prioritized list of 
projects is expected to be completed spring 2009 with the final 
report available in the summer.  Funding for a follow-on EIS will 
also be needed.  The communities along the study corridors will  
be able to utilize this project’s list to obtain funding for the identified 
transportation improvements. 

The study is being led by the Washington State Department of 
Transportation with guidance from a stakeholders group comprised of 
representatives from public and private agencies in the south Kitsap, 
north Mason County areas.  Additionally, the project has conducted 
an extensive public outreach to solicit feedback from citizens.  More 
information on the study can by found on the project website: 
http://www.wsdot.wa.gov/Projects/ 


	CVRPAGE.pdf
	CC Agenda 03-09-09.pdf
	CA-1 CC Minutes 02-23-09.pdf
	CA-2a BCCR minutes 02-23-09.pdf
	CA-2b GHN Traffic Ops Minutes 02-25.pdf
	CA-2c Ops Committee 02-19.pdf
	CA-2d Prudential Spirit of Community Letter.pdf
	CA-3a LL Change - Moctezumas.pdf
	CA-3b LL Added Priv Harbor Kitchen.pdf
	CA-3c SOLL - Prison Pet Partnership.pdf
	CA-3d LL Application Sip at the Wine Bar.pdf
	CA-4 Appointments to Parks Commission.pdf
	CA-5 Appointment to GHAC.pdf
	CA-6 WWTP Escrow Agreement.pdf
	CA-7 Sewer Outfall Extension Easement
	CA-8 Eddon Boat Oversight Remedial Grant Agreement.pdf
	OB-1 2nd R Truck Ord.pdf
	NB-1 O-Burnham Sehmel Annex.pdf
	NB-2 PH 1st R-O Height Restriction.pdf
	NB-3 Pioneer Way Brick Planter.pdf
	SR-1 GPP Brochure low res.pdf



